Minutes
4 July 2016

  PEMBURY PARISH COUNCIL
Report of the meeting held on Monday 4 July 2016 at Parish Council Office, Lower Green Road, Pembury, Kent.

Present:   Cllrs D Coleman (VC), Mrs K Brooks, P Gillan, Mrs S Harris (VC), P Kirby, 
Mrs L Mills, S Rose

Borough Councillors:  Mrs S Nuttall, P Barrington King, (both left at 9.15pm), D Reilly

County Councillor: C Hoare

Clerk: Mrs B Russell, Deputy Clerk

54.
CHAIR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

Vice Chair Cllr Coleman chaired the meeting.
He told Council the sad news that ex-Chair Mrs Sarah Clarke’s husband had passed away at the weekend. It was agreed that the Clerk send a letter of condolence on behalf of the Parish Council.

He told Council that former Deputy Parish Clerk Richard Parsons was very ill and was in the Hospice. 

Parish Lighting – Members were requested to present written details on the attached pro-forma of the lights that were not working in their nominated roads immediately prior to commencement of business on Monday.

Highways Minor Defects – Members were requested to present written details on the circulated green ‘County Lengthsmen’ forms for roads under their nominated lighting area and pass to the office for collation.

55.
TO ACCEPT APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllrs S Cawley, Mrs J Crowhurst, A Gaukroger, Mrs S Sharp, and Mrs C Snow.

56.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were requested to ensure declarations of interest were made orally and completed on the circulated pro-forma issued with the agenda and returned to the Clerk before leaving the hall. A nil return was also needed. Members were reminded that if an interest came to light during the meeting it must be declared at that time and if the member considered it to be prejudicial then he or she MUST leave the room. Any member who was unsure if he or she had an interest in an item should seek the Clerk’s advice immediately. 

Cllr D Coleman


NIL

Cllr Mrs K Brooks

NIL

Cllr P Gillan


NIL

Cllr Mrs S Harris

NIL

Cllr P Kirby


NIL

Cllr Mrs L Mills


NIL

Cllr S Rose


NIL
57.
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL

It was proposed, seconded and AGREED that the minutes of the meeting held on 6 June 2016 were a correct record.
58.
LATE BUSINESS

In accordance with current Standing Orders items of late business set out in any circulated supplementary agenda need to be moved, seconded and approved, the special circumstances being that it would be unreasonable to delay any decision by the Parish Council until its next ordinary meeting on Monday 5 September 2016.
59.
LIST OF OUTSTANDING RESOLUTIONS

Councillors NOTED the outstanding resolutions in particular:
· that the bus shelters had been cleaned and looked so much better that it was felt that there was no need for repainting. One or two needed some maintenance work on the roofs

· the Audit WG Chair would be in touch to arrange an audit

· the brick samples for the Memorial Wall would be looked at by the Environment WG. It was agreed that any decision be delegated to the WG on this occasion rather than wait until the full council meeting in September
· a meeting date needed to be set to discuss the 5 year plan.

60.
CLERK’S REPORT

The Clerk told members that Mrs Jayne Boorman from Heskett Park wished to thank the Parish Council and Borough Councillors for their support with regard to objecting to the recent planning application in Henwood Green Road which would have had a huge detrimental impact on her property.
The Clerk reminded Council that Cllr Mrs Crowhurst had invited everyone to a social evening to take place next Monday 11 July at the Parish Council Office meeting room. Members were asked to let the Clerk know if they could attend so catering would be easier.
61.
OPEN SESSION

Council adjourned and members of the public would be invited to address the Parish Council on any issue of concern. Constitutionally and in accordance with certain implications of the Local Government Code of Conduct, there could be no discussion of these items at this stage. Any issue will either be addressed elsewhere in the agenda or if not already so listed, be referred to a future meeting of the Parish Council.

There were no members of the public present and the meeting was re-convened.
62.
TO RECEIVE COUNTY AND BOROUGH COUNCILLORS’ QUESTIONS AND REPORTS

County Councillor Chris Hoare spoke about his members’ grant funding the toilets for the Queen’s celebration weekend. The Clerk had received the form from Craig Kendall, Community Liaison Officer for KCC that day and had filled it in and returned it.

He was to speak to Mr Kendall later this week about the members’ fund being used to install bollards on the pavement outside the Chinese takeaway to stop vehicles parking there. Once again a hole had opened up and the area was cordoned off.

He spoke about the problem of the overgrown vegetation in the village but in particular on the A21 at the Bo-Peep entrance which was very dangerous and would further report this to the Highways Agency.

He mentioned the issue of sponsorship of the roundabouts and promised to follow this up with Earl Bourner, KCC Highways and Transportation. Also he would talk to Earl about weed spraying in the Village.

Borough Councillor Paul Barrington King endorsed the issue of sponsorship of the roundabouts but was unable to do anything under his current remit.

He had registered to speak against the planning application at 94-98 Henwood Green Road and was pleased to report that the application had been refused on the grounds that it would have had an overbearing and detrimental impact on neighbouring properties.

Borough Councillor David Reilly had attended a presentation given by Emily Lambert, a barrister who often represented TWBC in planning appeals. 

He explained that earlier this year, Greg Clark M.P. had signed off 1500 houses being built in the Green Belt and Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty locally and because of this the five year plan and its planning programme was becoming more critical.
KCC had secured an extra £4million to deal with overgrown vegetation and potholes.

Borough Councillor Mrs Sue Nuttall had visited the headmaster of Pembury School to discuss the issue of parking problems. Mrs Nuttall had been in touch with the police and also TWBC who were to send out enforcement officers before the end of term. A letter regarding parking was to be sent to parents and Mrs Nuttall hoped it could be a joint letter sent from the Parish, Borough and Kent County Council. The Clerk asked to see a copy before it was sent. 

Mrs Nuttall also mentioned the problem of overgrown vegetation in the Village.

63.
CURRENT PLANNING

(a)
Planning and Highways WG – The Chair of the Working Group presented current planning applications.
Application Number:

16/504561/FULL – 29 June

Proposal:


To erect a white PVC-u conservatory to the rear






of the dwelling house

Location:


52 Lower Green Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge






Wells

NEUTRAL

Application Number:

16/504916/FULL – 14 July

Proposal:


Proposed infill extension and external fabric 






material changes to house and new single garage

Location:


2 Maidstone Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL

Application Number:

16/504814/FULL – 7 July

Proposal:


Single-storey front porch

Location:


2 Gimble Way, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL

64.
REPORTS OF URGENT ACTIONS

There had been no urgent actions.

65.
WORKING GROUP MATTERS

AMENITIES, CHRISTMAS LIGHTS AND PRIDE IN PEMBURY (INCORPORATING PUBLIC RELATIONS)
(a)
A Report of the WG meeting held on Monday 27 June 2016 was presented on the supplementary agenda as follows:
Present:  Cllrs Coleman (C), Kirby, Mrs Crowhurst, Mrs Mills, Mrs Sharp and Mrs Snow.

Clerk:  Mrs B Russell

1.
Picnic on the Green – This is to take place on Saturday 9 July. All arrangements are in place apart from First Aid cover. This has been difficult to arrange this year as St John Ambulance, Red Cross and a private company have all been unable to attend.

It was suggested that Sharon Melville, Scouts and Guides, be asked if she could provide cover.

The Clerk had asked Waterfield Medical Practice if they could supply a nurse to cover the event. They were to get in touch.

Cllrs Mrs Brooks and Mrs Mills both had friends who were nurses and they were to ask if either of them were available to cover. Payment would be offered.

2.
Pride in Pembury – The advertisement for entries was in the June PVN but Councillors are asked to make nominations.

Cllr Mrs Crowhurst is to organise the cups, prizes and judging. Cllr Mrs Snow is to assist with the judging. They were asked to take photographs so that a display could be made up for the tea.

Cllr Mrs Snow suggested that other volunteer groups, such as PVN deliverers, Hugh Boorman’s volunteer group and Rosemary Hanes and her helpers in planting the horse trough, be invited to the tea. 

It was agreed to invite Hugh Boorman’s volunteer group and also Rosemary Hanes and her helpers to the tea but not the PVN deliverers on this occasion. 

3. 
Fireworks – This is booked for 4 November 2016. PAYFC to be asked if it wished to provide refreshments this year.

The Clerk was to approach PAYFC on this issue. The Clerk was also asked to arrange a meeting with PAYFC Chair Colin Forward to discuss football matters; this meeting to include Cllrs Mrs Crowhurst, Mrs Harris and Coleman and the Clerk.

4.
Cycle/Skate area – Due to the high cost of removal by Wicksteed (over £1,000) and the fact that this had not been budgeted for, the Working Group RECOMMEND that this be an item for the budget in 2017/2018.

It was AGREED that the removal of the lozenge in the cycle/skate area be budgeted for in 2017/2018. Cllr Barrington King was willing to help in any way he could.
5.
Areas of Pembury to be taken over by the Parish Council – The Parish Council negotiated with TWBC to take over the following areas:

· Land at Hunting Gate ( Old Coach Road)

· Grass area at the Coppice

· Grass area fronting garages at Ridgeway

Although this was agreed in December 2014, no transfers of land had yet taken place from TWBC. The Clerk was requested to urgently follow this up with TWBC and to request the assistance of Pembury’s Borough Councillors and Cllr Jukes, the Leader of TWBC.

The Clerk was to follow this up and was asked to copy in Pembury’s Borough Councillors with any correspondence.

6.
Verges and Roundabouts in Pembury – The Chairman reported that following repeated requests KCC had eventually cut grass verges in early June, but not to a particularly high standard. KCC had now supplied schedules of future verge cutting and weed control spraying. This showed a weed spraying programme for 30 June to 1 July, the next grass verge mowing for 8 July and a visibility cut on main County Roads and junctions in the T.Wells area between 14 and 16 July. This is dependent on weather conditions and will be monitored.

Because of the continuing problems with grass cutting and maintenance together with the parlous state of roundabouts and the lack of action by KCC in allowing commercial sponsors to maintain roundabouts, the Working Party RECOMMENDS Council to agree the following resolution to the KALC Annual Meeting in November:
Across the County of Kent grass verges and roundabouts are increasingly in a parlous and unsightly condition. This is a result of national policies and reducing KCC maintenance budgets and is no fault of that Council or its officers. However, while in a few locations arrangements have apparently been entered into with commercial organisations to sponsor the maintenance of roundabouts and these look very attractive, this policy is by no means universal across Kent and in most areas appears to be actively resisted for reasons that are not clear. The Kent Association of Local Councils is therefore requested to enter into discussions with appropriate KCC members to agree a County wide arrangement for facilitating the sponsorship and maintenance of roundabouts, and where suitable grass verges, by commercial and other organisations, including Parish and Town Councils. 
Council AGREED that this resolution be put to the KALC Annual Meeting in November.

7.
Tidying up Pembury – At recent Parish Council meetings concern has been expressed at the generally untidy condition of Pembury. This was discussed by the Working Group who agreed that the following RECOMMENDATIONS be made to Council for inclusion in the 5 year plan:

· that in 2017/18 the Parish Council employs a part time ‘handy person’ to undertakes general duties, such as litter picking, weed removal, as conditions dictate, as a backup and not replacement of the TWBC/KCC statutory responsibilities; that local companies be approached to sponsor planters for placing in various points in the High Street. The funding for this forming part of the 2017/18 budget.
· that the entrance ways to the Recreation Ground be examined and re-surfaced. The uneven and untidy area around the gym equipment area be treated.

Council AGREED that the first proposals be put forward for next year’s budget and the second proposal to form part of the 5 year plan.

Members also asked for the weeds in the Recreation Ground around the cycle ramp, children’s playgrounds and the gym equipment area to be removed. 
8.
Parks and Open Spaces – As there were a number of new Councillors on the Working Group the Chair asked the Clerk to outline the Parish’s Amenity portfolio. The Clerk informed the meeting of the areas of responsibility of the Parish Council and its Groundstaff:

· Old Church Burial Ground

· Lower Green Burial Ground

· Pembury Burial Ground

· Lower Green Recreation Ground

· Woodside Playing Fields

· Allotments

· Village Green

· Grass areas at The Coppice

· Grass areas in Ridgeway

· Coronation Gardens

· Bo Peep corner

· War Memorial

They were also asked to perform many other duties as they arose.

Due to the weather conditions this year the Groundstaff were struggling to keep the areas under control.
9.
Facilitating Cycling in Pembury – Members considered the earlier suggestions of Borough Cllr Paul Barrington- King who was very keen to promote a cycling facility in Pembury. After some discussion the Working Group asked the Clerk to obtain from Cllr Barrington-King his ideas on where any facility could be sited, bearing in mind that his original suggestion, Woodside Playing Field was leased entirely to Pembury Football Clubs.

This matter would be pursued with Cllr Barrington King.

AUDIT, FINANCE AND PERSONNEL

(b)
Accounts due for payment – the Chair of the WG presented a list of cheques for payment, with supporting documents FOR APPROVAL; also a list of cheques and Direct Debits paid since the last meeting for RATIFICATION:
Council RATIFIED payments of £1,085.62 paid previously

Council AGREED payments of £6,550.52

Council RATIFIED direct debits paid of £1,412.30
Council RATIFIED salaries of £6,133.92
Council AGREED payments of £1984.92 on the supplementary agenda

(c)
Scout and Guides Headquarters Building Committee – A letter had been received at the office with a request that the Parish Council funds the Headquarters building insurance of £1,131.00.

Council AGREED to pay £1,131 for the Scout and Guides Headquarters Building insurance.
(d)
The Chair of the WG gave the following report of the Audit, Finance and Personnel Working Group meeting held on Monday 20 June 2016:

Present: Cllrs Mrs S Harris (C), Mrs K Brooks, D Coleman, Mrs J Crowhurst, P Kirby

Clerk and Deputy Clerk

1.
End of Year Figures 2015/2016 – Although these figures had been previously discussed, Councillors briefly looked through them again. Under General Administration, there had been a significant underspend but this was mainly due to the fact that £4000 had been budgeted for election expenses which had not been needed. A figure should be included each year in case of a by-election. 

2.
Audit Review – Accounting procedures were discussed and the Clerk told Councillors that a computerised accounts package had been tried but was found to be too complex for this Parish Council’s needs.

Payment methods were discussed and instead of cheque payments, Cllr Mrs Harris was to check the procedure of paying by BACS and whether there would be a cost for this. In the meantime more cheque signatories were needed and Cllrs Mrs Harris and Mrs Brooks were both willing to sign up.

Cllr Mrs Harris asked the Clerks to look into BACS procedure.

It was important to look at the need for a new truck for the groundsmen at some point and this would be noted in the 5 year plan. Even though the present truck was 10 years old, it had only done a very low mileage. The Parish Council would look at leasing as well as purchasing deals.  

3.
Budget 2017/2018 – Input by Working Groups. The Clerk expressed her concerns at the lack of input by working groups in particular with regard to the budget. It was imperative that WG Chairmen discussed any requirements in meetings during the Autumn and put recommendations to Council in good time for the budget to be worked out in December. The figures would be agreed at the Policy and Resources meeting in early January.

It was suggested that details of what was expected from the Working Groups be circulated to all Councillors in due course and for all Councillors to understand that the Working Groups had no powers but their role was to make recommendations to full Council.

The Clerk commented that there had been a lot of income from burials and reservations so far this year which led to a discussion about fees. The Environmental WG would be asked to look at fees with a view to increasing them to be more in line with other villages and the Deputy Clerk was asked to research costs of other authorities. Cllr Mrs Harris asked for a monthly report on the income from burials and reservations.

4.
Training – KALC had sent through a draft document entitled ‘Training/Learning and Development Policy’ which covered many issues including the identification of training needs. With legislation continually changing and new powers being devolved down from central government, KALC strongly recommended that all Councils invest in a learning and development programme for Councillors and Officers. The Clerk had been concerned that Councillors were not particularly willing to attend training courses but recognised that this may be down to distance and timing of the courses. A need for in house training in conjunction with other parishes had therefore been identified and the Clerk was to email Chris Woodley, Chair of Brenchley and Matfield Parish Council who had been looking into this.

5. 
Pension Scheme for new employees – It was suggested that the Clerk look into other pension schemes to see what else was available and to report back to the meeting on 12 December. All current employees would remain on the present scheme. This was necessary in case there was a change of staff.

6.
Job descriptions – The question arose as to whether job descriptions should be updated as they were very broad. The Clerk felt that it was not a good idea to be too specific and to leave them as they were at this stage.
It was agreed to look at job descriptions and contracts at another meeting of the Audit, Finance and Personnel WG.
The Chair of the Parish Council, Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst had expressed a wish to meet with staff individually in lieu of an appraisal to discuss any issues and she intended to do this within the next few weeks.

d(i)
Nat West Bank Signatories – Council was asked to RESOLVE the following:
…..that the authorised signatory Sally Osborn, in the current mandate, for the account number16375734, sort code 55-70-13 be removed – the current mandate will continue as amended

…..that two signatories, Cllr Mrs K Brooks and Cllr Mrs S Harris be added to the current mandate for the account number 16375734, sort code 55-70-13 – the current mandate will continue as amended

Both resolutions were proposed by Cllr P Gillan and seconded by Cllr S Rose and AGREED by Council.

NEWSLETTER EDITORIAL
(e)
Pembury Village News – The summer edition was badly delayed through no fault of our own but this has prompted the office to obtain other quotations from local printers. Although a telephone request was made for additional artwork this has not been included in the quotations. Fox Printers were the only potential replacement because the costs were similar to TMS and they have been asked to requote. The other two companies were substantially more for production only so have not been asked.  
Is Council happy to stay with TMS who have, up until now, always delivered on time or does it wish to pursue other printers?

After discussion Council AGREED to continue with TMS and to reconsider if there were any further problems.
66.
REPORTS FROM OTHER MEETINGS

(a)
Meeting with Caroline Dyer, Practice Manager Waterfield House Surgery – Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst and the Clerk met with Mrs Dyer regarding the suggestion of using facilities in the Recreation Ground to increase fitness levels of the over 60s. Mrs Dyer explained that there was no funding available for this proposal and in the first instance she would be contacting TWBC to ask if it would be interested in organising fitness scheme for Pembury over 60s. She acknowledged that there were many groups within the village offering a variety of fitness options.
It was acknowledged that there had been a lack of communication between the Doctors’ surgery and the Patient Participation Group and Councillors NOTED the above.
67.
OTHER MATTERS
(a)
An email had been received from the new Mayor of Tunbridge Wells, Cllr David Neve. He would like to support and visit as many parishes in the Borough as he can and was asking if Pembury would like him to attend a Parish Council meeting.

It wasn’t felt necessary to invite the new Mayor to a Parish Council meeting although Councillors would like to invite him to open the Firework Event on 4 November. The Clerk was asked to contact him.
(b)
Paddock Wood Neighbourhood Plan – The Steering Group of the Paddock Wood Neighbourhood Plan had invited members to attend an ‘Update Meeting’ to be held in Paddock Wood Primary School on Wednesday 13 July commencing at 7.30pm.

Council NOTED the above but no-one was able to attend.

(b)
Meeting with Royal British Legion – The Clerk gave the following report of the meeting held on Tuesday 21 June 2016. 
Present: Ms Jane Ayers, Mrs B Russell, Mrs Y Allen, Cllr Mrs C Snow, Mr R Snow Mr G Rowland.

The purpose of the meeting was to discuss the possibility of the Parish Council taking over the organisation of the Annual Poppy Collection in Pembury.

Ms Ayers explained in some detail the work and procedures involved in organising the appeal in Pembury as follows:

· For the first time this year an agreement has been reached with Tesco that any collections made at their stores would be taken in, counted and banked by their staff.  This would solve the problem of storing the money safely and also alleviate the risk of an individual being responsible for money collected and perhaps being a target for crime. The down side of this arrangement was that individual collectors liked to know how much they had personally collected.
· There were no house to house collections in Pembury.

· Static boxes were placed at various points in the village such as shops, the hospital, 
garages, businesses etc.

· There are special children’s packs available for schools but the School would have to 
be asked if it would like them. The packs contained such items as wrist rulers etc.

· The goods for the collections would be delivered and collected direct by Parcel Force.

Mr and Mrs Snow and Mr Rowland all agreed to help with the organisation and appeal this year. Previous volunteers would be contacted to see if they would still like to help alongside those already involved and Parish Councillors. 

The administration work would be co-ordinated from the Parish Council office with volunteers assisting with all other work such as distributing the poppies and collecting tins, collecting them back, counting the money from the static boxes at the end of the collecting period, selling poppies at Tesco’s etc.

Finally, Ms Ayers offered to host a tour of the factory at Aylesford for up to 15 people. The Aylesford factory was responsible for the poppy appeal all over the world.

The following Councillors offered to help with the appeal:
Cllrs Mrs Brooks, Cllr Coleman, Mrs Mills and Rose.

 (c)
Parish Link with Maziwa, Tanzania – An email had been received from Rev’d. Robertson as follows:
“St. Peter’s Pembury has recently entered into a formal link, or partnership with the parish of Maziwa in the Diocese of Kondoa in Tanzania – an area that is 90% Muslim but in which there is a good relationship between Muslim and Christian.

I have written to the Parish priest telling him about St. Peter’s and Pembury. I’m waiting to hear back. Communication is slow especially as they have recently had to contend with a severe drought.

St. Andrew’s in Paddock Wood has a similar well-established partnership which has been greatly enhanced by the involvement of the local primary school and Parish Council.

Would Pembury Primary School and the Parish Council be interested in having a similar involvement?

I will be very happy to meet you to discuss.”
It was AGREED that a lot more information was required and the Clerk was asked to discuss this with Rev’d. Robertson.
(d)
Police Contact Points (Mobile Police Stations) – An email had been received informing the Parish Council that due to staffing levels, a decision had been made to withdraw the Mobile Police Station delivery and to assign the officers to other roles to support operational demands. This was with immediate effect.

Council NOTED that the Mobile Police Station delivery had been withdrawn.

(e)
Delegated Authority during the summer recess – Council was requested to delegate authority to the Clerk, in consultation with the Chair, to make urgent, minor decisions throughout the summer recess until the next ordinary meeting of the Council on 5 September 2016. 
Delegated Authority was also requested for planning recommendations made by the Planning Working Group to be returned to the Planning Authority by the Clerk.

Council AGREED to give delegated authority to the Clerk, in consultation with the Chair, to make urgent, minor decisions throughout the summer recess until the next ordinary meeting of the Council on 5 September 2016.
e(i)
Parish Office – A couple of weeks ago the Clerk noticed that the carpet in the meeting room was damp and immediately telephoned the company who built the office to try to establish what the problem could be. The company (Modular Direct) subsequently visited and informed the Clerk that the guttering on the roof of the building was blocked and that the water had seeped through. The carpet tiles were taken up and the room had been kept ventilated in order to dry the floorboards. Modular Direct recommended that an outside tap was fitted on to the building and a hosepipe purchased to flush out the guttering on the roof and for this to be done twice a year. In the meantime and following a discussion with RIP Cleaning Services who were in the village cleaning the bus stops, they have said that they can do the job without the need for an outside tap. They flushed out the guttering on 29 June and have been asked to do so twice a year – summer and winter at a cost of £50 per visit.
Council RATIFIED the decision to ask RIP Cleaning Services to carry out this task twice a year at a cost of £50 per visit.

(f)
The musical picnic was to take place on Saturday 9 July 2016. Councillors were asked to be on the Village Green at 3.00pm to help set up.

There being no other business the Chair declared the meeting closed at 10.00pm

………………………………………………………………                             ………………………………………….

CHAIR







      DATE 
12/12

